
 
 
18 March 2020 

 

 
Rachel Knight  
HM Assistant Coroner 
Coroner’s Office 
The Old Courthouse 
Courthouse Street 
Pontypridd 
CF37 1JW 
 
Your ref: 10672 
Our ref:  EH-305718 
 
 
Dear Ms Knight, 
 
I am writing in response to your correspondence, dated 20 February 2020, regarding the 
death of Jon David James. I was very sorry to read of Mr James’ death. 
 
We have reflected on the circumstances surrounding Mr James’ death, and your concern 
that publication of guidance on acute behavioral disturbance (ABD) would benefit in 
preventing future deaths.  
 
NICE has published a guideline on violence and aggression: short-term management in 
mental health, health and community settings (NG10) which covers the the short-term 
management of violence and aggression, and aims to safeguard both staff and people who 
use services by helping to prevent violent situations and providing guidance to manage them 
safely when they occur. It is relevant for mental health, health and community settings. The 
guideline does not focus on the very specific condition of acute behavioural disturbance 
(ABD), also known as ‘excited delirium’. However, there is a reference to the latter within 
recommendation 1.5.5 which says: 
 
1.5.5 Healthcare provider organisations should train staff in emergency departments to 
distinguish between excited delirium states (acute organic brain syndrome), acute brain 
injury and excited psychiatric states (such as mania and other psychoses). 
 
I am aware that the Royal College of Emergency Medicine has published guidelines for the 
Management of Excited Delirium / Acute Behavioural Disturbance (ABD). This publication 
covers the early recognition, intervention and proactive treatment of ABD. 
 
Our guideline on violence and aggression (NG10) is due to undergo a full update in due 
course and your concerns have been noted for further consideration by the guidelines team 
as part of this work, including whether it is appropriate for the scope of NG10 to be extended 
to cover ABD, and any necessary clarification to the terminology in recommendation 1.5.5. 
 
Yours sincerely,  
 

 
Sir Andrew Dillon 
Chief Executive  

https://www.nice.org.uk/guidance/ng10
https://www.nice.org.uk/guidance/ng10
https://www.evidence.nhs.uk/document?id=1609211&returnUrl=Search%3Fq%3Ddelirium&q=delirium
https://www.evidence.nhs.uk/document?id=1609211&returnUrl=Search%3Fq%3Ddelirium&q=delirium



